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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Leonidas Rosa Bautista, Permanent Representative of Honduras to the Organization of American States (OAS), and began at 11:25 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business

The Permanent Council adopted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1848/12, as presented.

2. Presentation by the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, His Excellency Nikola Poposki
Minister Nikola Poposki gave a presentation on the focus of his country’s foreign policy and its activities and efforts to strengthen and build ties of cooperation with its neighbors and with nations geographically further away, including the countries of the Americas. He reaffirmed that his country shares the principles that govern the OAS, which, he said, are identical to the principles of his country’s foreign policy. 

Minister Poposki then spoke on efforts conducted to strengthen his country’s ties with the countries of the American Hemisphere and on initiatives under way in the field of education.  He announced that his Government would grant scholarships to OAS member countries for their young people to study at his country’s universities. 

The representatives of the United States, Venezuela, and Canada welcomed Minister Poposki and thanked him for his presentation.  The Chair of the Permanent Council thanked Minister Poposki for his presentation and his visit to the OAS. 

The Permanent Council took note of the presentation by the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and of the delegations’ comments. 

3. Presentation by the Assistant Secretary of Health of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay, Professor Dr. Leonel Briozzo

The Assistant Secretary of Health of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay, Professor Dr. Leonel Briozzo, gave a comprehensive presentation on the “change in the health regulations and the Uruguayan model for reducing risk and harm from unsafe abortions.”  The presentation reflects an achievement by the Health Initiatives Civic Association of Uruguay.  It received a special award in March 2012, in the context of the fifth annual Best Practices contest of the Pan American Health Organization, for promoting and implementing a safe strategy for reducing risk and harm from unsafe abortions. 

After Professor Briozzo’s presentation, the representatives of Venezuela and Dominica congratulated the Uruguayan health professionals on their work.

The Permanent Council took note of the presentation by Professor Dr. Leonel Briozzo, Assistant Secretary of Health of Uruguay, and of the comments by the delegations.

4. Presentation of the report of the Electoral Observer Mission in Belize, by Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Chief of Mission
The Chief of the Electoral Observer Mission, Ambassador Frank Almaguer, presented the report on the mission conducted during the general elections held in Belize on March 7, 2012. 

Ambassador Almaguer gave a complete report on the Mission, noting that this was the first time the OAS has been invited to observe the election process in Belize.  He said the elections were hotly contested and resulted in the election, in the second round, of Mr. Dean Barrow as Prime Minister of Belize. Ambassador Almaguer also emphasized that women’s participation in the country’s political life is significant and important, but there are few women candidates. He said the Mission observed that greater clarity was needed as to the present structure for funding the electoral campaign.  He also said the Mission was informed of concerns regarding the compilation of the voter lists.

After giving his report, Ambassador Almaguer presented some recommendations which the Mission believed could strengthen the well-established and well-managed Belizean electoral process. 

The Permanent Representative of Belize, Ambassador Nestor Méndez, expressed gratitude for the work of the Electoral Observer Mission, and to its Chief, and commented on certain aspects of the report.

The representatives of Panama, Saint Kitts and Nevis, and Mexico, as well as the Secretary General, referred to the elections held in Belize and to the report presented by the Chief of the OAS Electoral Observer Mission.

The Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report, of the recommendations presented on the Electoral Observer Mission conducted in Belize during the elections of March 7, 2012, and of the comments by the delegations;

· Thanked Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Chief of the Mission, and his team for their work; and
· Congratulated the people and Government of Belize on their peaceful, transparent election.
5. Presentation of the Annual Report of the Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture (IICA), by its Director General, Dr. Víctor Villalobos 
The Director General of the IICA, Dr. Víctor Villalobos, presented the annual report on the work carried out in 2011 in pursuit of the Institute’s mandate.  He said this work was consistent with its mission of providing innovative technical cooperation to foster competitive and sustainable agricultural development in its member countries. The report covers significant innovations implemented in the IICA cooperation model and a broad agenda of national, regional, and hemispheric projects.


Dr. Villalobos also spoke on the topic chosen by the Government of Bolivia for the forty-second regular session of the General Assembly:  food security with sovereignty in the Americas.


The representatives of Costa Rica, Venezuela, Canada, the United States, Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Dominica, and Guyana referred to the report.  They stressed that IICA’s advisory services would be needed in preparing the draft declaration on food security with sovereignty in the Americas that would be presented to the General Assembly for consideration at its forty-second regular session. 

The Permanent Council took note of the presentation by the Director General of IICA and, because the task of studying it falls to the General Committee, decided to transmit it to that Committee for any further remarks the member states might wish to make. 

6. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security on the joint meeting of the Permanent Council and the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI) in compliance with the mandates of resolution AG/RES. 2617 (XLI-O/11), “Follow-up to the Special Conference on Security”
The Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security, Ambassador Néstor Méndez, Permanent Representative of Belize, presented the report on the matter and the Committee’s recommendations for holding the joint meeting of the Permanent Council and CIDI in fulfillment of the General Assembly resolution “Follow-up to the Special Conference on Security.”  The Committee recommended that the joint meeting be held on May 15, 2012, and that its agenda be published as document CP/CSH-1374/12 rev. 2 corr. 1.

After the Representative of Brazil welcomed the recommendations of the Committee on Hemispheric Security, the Permanent Council decided:

· That the joint meeting with the Inter-American Council for Integral Development on “Follow-up to the Special Conference on Security” would be held on May 15, 2012; and 

· That the agenda of the meeting to be held in fulfillment of the mandates of resolution AG/RES. 2617 (XLI-O/11) be as proposed by the Committee on Hemispheric Security and set forth in document CP/CSH-1374/12, rev. 2,  corr. 1.
7.
Adoption of the minutes of Permanent Council meetings:

The Permanent Council adopted the following minutes:

· CP/ACTA 1771/10, of the joint meeting held with the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CEPCIDI) on October 1, 2010

· CP/ACTA 1780/10, of the special meeting held on November 18, 2010

· CP/ACTA 1795/11, of the regular meeting held on March 16, 2011

· CP/ACTA 1797/11, of the regular meeting held on March 30, 2011

· CP/ACTA 1810/11, of the regular meeting held on July 13, 2011

8. Other business
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Ambassador Néstor Méndez, Permanent Representative of Belize, thanked Chile for its financial support to the Electoral Observer Mission in his country.

· The Permanent Council received the Permanent Observer of Spain, Ambassador Jorge Hevia Sierra.  Ambassador Hevia shared with the members of the Permanent Council his thoughts on the Organization and its work. 

· The Permanent Council recognized Pan American Day, which had taken place on April 14 with a tour of the Hemisphere’s musical repertory by concert pianist Mary Paz.  


There being no further business to discuss, the meeting concluded at 2:15 p.m.  
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�.	The declarations and comments are provided in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA-1848/12.
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